Secretary Tom Ridge Department of Homeland Security Washington, D.C. 20528

Dear Secretary Ridge:

We write to urge you to not issue lax cleanup standards for dirty bombs. The New York Times, National Public Radio, and other media outlets report that the Department of Homeland Security (DHS) may soon issue guidance for responding to and cleaning up after the detonation of a radiological weapon ("dirty bomb") or improvised nuclear device, should such an event ever occur in the United States. The news reports suggest that the guidance would relax cleanup standards compared to existing requirements for contaminated sites. What has not been formally disclosed to date is the degree of relaxation contemplated, and how many extra cancers could result from these radiation doses.

Two drafts of the guidance, however, have been obtained by the trade publication <u>Inside</u> <u>EPA</u> and posted on its website. These drafts suggest permitting very high radiation levels to remain after final cleanup, resulting in a significant number of cancers in the exposed population.

For example, the upper long-term cleanup standard recommended by the Department of Energy in the July 2003 draft was 2,000 millirem/year, including background. That is the equivalent, subtracting out average background values, of more than 8000 chest X-rays over the assumed 30 year exposure period. Such doses are estimated to produce one cancer in every twenty-five people exposed, according to the official radiation risk estimates used by the U.S. Government (see, e.g., Federal Guidance Report 13, <u>Cancer Risk Coefficients for Environmental Exposure to Radionuclides</u>). In the same draft, the Nuclear Regulatory Commission proposed a standard of 500 millirem/year, the equivalent of approximately 2,500 chest X-rays over thirty years, which would result in approximately one cancer in every eighty people exposed.

In the original draft, EPA objected to such lax long-term cleanup standards, arguing that they were far outside acceptable risk ranges, which generally will not permit exposures sufficient to produce more than one cancer per ten thousand people exposed. EPA recommended use of its existing standards for cleanups of contaminated sites under the Comprehensive Environmental Response, Compensation, and Liability Act (CERCLA, or Superfund). EPA, reportedly under pressure from the other agencies, subsequently withdrew its insistence that cleanup standards not exceed existing acceptable risk ranges. ["EPA Drops Backing for Superfund Levels in 'Dirty Bomb' Cleanups," Inside EPA, 21 November 2003].

The more recent "interim final" draft made public by <u>Inside EPA</u> attempts to finesse the differences between the agencies by removing any specific numerical values for long-term cleanup standards. Instead, the guidance merely refers to using "benchmark" values from national and international advisory bodies and federal and state agencies, which would presumably include the DOE and NRC proposals from the previous draft, as well as recommendations from outside organizations. Unfortunately, those cleanup "benchmarks" –

ranging from 100 millirem/year over thirty years to one hundred times that dose – and associated cancer risks fall far outside generally accepted risk ranges.

The 100 millirem/year benchmark over thirty years of exposure is officially predicted to result in one person developing cancer from that radiation for every few hundred people exposed. The 10,000 millirem/year upper "benchmark"—the equivalent of 50,000 chest X-rays over the assumed exposure period—is estimated to *result in radiation-induced cancer in approximately one quarter of the population exposed*. These benchmarks are 25 to 2,500 times greater than the maximum risk values considered acceptable by EPA for Superfund site cleanups.

These are not our risk estimates for such doses but those of the federal government. (All federal agencies use similar figures for estimating the number of cancers generated by radiation, derived primarily from studies by the National Academy of Sciences).

We recognize that early- and intermediate-phase response actions to a terrorist use of a radiological or nuclear device may require extraordinary measures, with initial doses outside of those allowed in normal circumstances. *However, we oppose final cleanup goals that allow long-term radiation exposures to the public and resulting cancer risks that are orders of magnitude greater than currently accepted for remediation of the nation's most contaminated sites* (i.e., those on the Superfund National Priority List).

An attack by a terrorist group using a "dirty bomb" or improvised nuclear device would be a terrible tragedy. Significantly enhanced measures should be taken to control the radioactive and fissile materials that can be used for such weapons, to prevent their falling into terrorist hands. But should such a radiological weapon go off in the U.S., our government should not compound the situation by employment of standards for cleaning up the radioactive contamination that are inadequately protective of the public.

(There is an apparent contradiction between claims by some that "dirty bombs" would cause little harm aside from public fear and the argument by agencies on the DHS taskforce establishing these guidelines that radioactive contamination could be so high that radiation doses to the public far beyond those normally permitted should be allowed for decades thereafter.)

We are concerned that such lax cleanup standards, with associated high radiation and cancer risk levels, would be considered. We urge you to assure that no cleanup guidance is adopted that—implicitly or explicitly—would permit radiation doses to the public of the magnitudes considered in earlier drafts.

We have enclosed correspondence with EPA Administrator Mike Leavitt and supporting material that provides more detail on these concerns.

Sincerely,

cc: EPA Administrator Michael Leavitt

Secretary Ridge/Page 3

Organizations

Daniel Hirsch

Committee to Bridge the Gap Los Angeles, California

Diane D'Arrigo

Nuclear Information and Resource Service

Washington, DC

Wenonah Hauter

Public Citizen Critical Mass Energy and Environment Program

Washington, DC

Geoff Fettus, Dr. Tom Cochran Natural Resources Defense Council

Washington, DC

Martin Butcher

Physicians for Social Responsibility

Washington, DC

Jonathan Parfrey

Los Angeles Physicians for Social Responsibility

Dr. Lewis Patrie

Western North Carolina Physicians for Social Responsibility

Asheville, NC

Michael Albrizio, Peg Ryglisyn Connecticut Opposed to Waste

Broad Brook, CT

Sandra Gavutis

C-10 Research and Education Foundation

Newburyport, MA

Glenn Carroll

GANE - Georgians Against Nuclear Energy

Atlanta, GA

Janet Greenwald

Citizens for Alternatives to Radioactive Dumping

Albuquerque, NM

Charles Mercieca

International Association of Educators for World Peace

Huntsville, Alabama

Conrad Miller M.D. Physicians For Life

Watermill, NY

Marylia Kelley

Tri-Valley CAREs (Communities Against a Radioactive Env't)

Livermore, CA

Dr. Edwin Lyman

Union of Concerned Scientists

Washington DC

Ed Hopkins Sierra Club

Washington, DC

Navin Nayak

U.S. Public Interest Research Group

Washington, DC

James Riccio Greenpeace

Washington DC

Anne Rabe, BE SAFE Campaign

Center for Health, Env't and Justice

Falls Church, VA

Dr. Rosalie Bertell, GNSH

International Institute of Concern for

Public Health Yardley, PA

Marilyn and Steven Strong

Solar Design Associates, Inc.

Harvard, MA

Judi Friedman

Peoples Action for Clean Environment

Canton, CT

Arnold Gore

Consumers Health Freedom Coalition

New York, NY

Deb Katz

Citizens Awareness Network

NY+ New England

Rick Hausman

Clean Yield Asset Management

Greensboro, VT

Catherine Quigg

Nuclear Energy Information Service

Barrington, Illinois

Jeanne Koster

SD Peace & Justice Center

Watertown, SD

Mary Lampert, Pilgrim Watch

Duxbury, MA

Secretary Ridge/Page 4

Lin Harris Hicks

Coalition for Responsible & Ethical Environmental Decisions

Southern California

Elinor Weiss

Social Action Committee of Temple Sinai

East Amherst, New York

Michel Lee, Esq.

Council on Intelligent Energy & Conservation Policy

White Plains, New York

Sandy C. Smith

Pennsylvania Environmental Network (PEN)

Clarion, PA

Jim Warren

North Carolina Waste Awareness & Reduction Network

Durham, NC

E.M.T. O'Nan

Protect All Children's Environment

Marion, North Carolina

Wendy Oser

Nuclear Guardianship Project

Berkeley, CA

Ms. Ande Reed

Carrie Dickerson Foundation

Skiatook, OK

Gilly Burlingham

NWRAGE, Enviro Justice Action Group, 1000 Friends of OR

Portland, OR

Patricia Ameno

Citizen's Action for a Safe Environment, PA

Barbara Henderson, Cottonwood Ranch

Paicines, CA

Nancy M. Broyles

Santa Barbara Green Party, Nuclear Age Peace Foundation

LaNell Anderson

TX Bucket Brigade (Citizen Air Sampling)

Houston, Texas

Kim Haymans-Geisler

Concerned Citizens of Milford Township

Trumbauersville, Pennsylvania

Scott Denman, Collaborations

Strategic Communications Training and Services

Berryville, VA

Michael Keegan

Coalition for a Nuclear-Free Great Lakes

Monroe, MI

George Crocker

North American Water Office

Minnesota

Bruce A Drew

Prairie Island Coalition

Minneapolis, MN

Kathryn Barnes, Alice Hirt

Don't Waste Michigan

Michigan

Batya Lewton

Coalition for a Livable West Side

NY, NY

William S. Linnell

Cheaper, Safer Power

Portland, MA

Francis Macy

Center for Safe Energy

Berkeley, CA

Don May

California Earth Corps

Lakewood, CA

Frank C. Subjeck

Air, Water, Earth Org,

Lake Havasu City, AZ

Judy Treichel

Nevada Nuclear Waste Task Force

Las Vegas, NV

Chris Trepal

Earth Day Coalition

Cleveland, OH

Greg Wingard

Waste Action Project

Washington

Philip M. Klasky

Bay Area Nuclear Waste Coalition

San Francisco, California

Jane Williams

California Communities Against Toxics

Rosamond, CA

Individuals

Kathleen Allen Seattle, Washington

Peter Bock, M.D. Eudora, KS.

Marcel Buob Newtown, PA

Miriam A. Cohen Forest Hills NY

Jerry Collamer

Founding member of Save Trestles

San Clemente, CA

Douglas Gerleman Northbrook, IL

Eileen Greene Salt Lake City, UT

Art Hanson Lansing, MI

Chris Helmstetter Miami, FL

Eileen Charles Hyatt Denver, Colorado.

Suzanne Kneeland, James Laybourn

Jackson, WY

Gerson Lesser, MD

NY, NY

James F. Lund Reno. NV

Prof. Stephen Mahoney Miami Shores FL

Debbie Peters, JD,

NY, NY

Michelle Raymond

Robert E. Rutkowski

Topeka, KS

Joe Sandman Washington, DC Roger Bau

Querétaro, Mexico

Joan Brown, Order of Saint Francis

Albuquerque, New Mexico

Adrienne R. Burke Sunland, CA

Harold Dean New Orleans, LA

Martha Ferris

Vicksburg, Mississippi

Fred Golan Los Angeles, CA

Athanasia Gregoriades

New York

Louis Hellwig Cedar Falls, IA

Robert R. Holt, Joan Holt

Truro, MA

Albert L. Huebner, Member

Union of Concerned Scientists, AAAS

Canoga Park, CA

Dennis Larson Parthenon, AR

Marvin Lewis Philadelphia, PA

Robert W. Lincoln

Joyce D. Long Huntington, NY

Nancy S. Lovejoy Wilbraham, MA

Walter Reece Texas and Japan

Frank & Mary-Sue Reed

Duanesburg, NY

Joy Reese Chicago, IL

Secretary Ridge/Page 6

Sister Gladys Schmitz Mankato, MN

Mary Jane Shimsky

Lyle Sykora Lake Carroll, IL

Marlene Perrotte, Sisters of Mercy. Albuquerque, New Mexico

Carlos Villanueva Arlington Heights, Illinois

Jenn Gunder Grass Valley, CA Judy W. Soffler Bob and Ellen Rozett Sebastopol, CA

Martha Spiegelman Amherst, MA

Ruth Stambaugh Black Mountain, NC

Scott Stuckman Hilliard, OH